     Saline County Wellness Committee

March 27, 2015

The Saline County Wellness Committee meeting was called to order at 7:02 a.m. on March 27, 2015. Present were Sharon Jelinek, Tim McDermott, Cheri Slama, Linda Kastanek, Marv Kohout, Brandi Kelly, Jenn Chavez, Tad Eickman, Kory Mullen and Kerry Hagemeier. 

The minutes from the March 5th meeting were reviewed.  There was an error made in the time that the meeting was called to order.  It should have read 11:09 a.m. instead of 10:09 a.m.  Brandi made a motion to approve the minutes as amended, seconded by Kory.  Motion carried.


Kerry received a bill from Madonna Fit for Work for the 2015 Health Fair in the amount of $5,967.38. The county is responsible for paying the full amount and then will be reimbursed $2,000 by the NIRMA grant. Marv made a motion to approve paying the bill to Madonna in the amount of $5,967.38, seconded by Sharon.  Motion carried.


Kerry also asked if the WorkWell dues were paid and reimbursed.  Linda stated that she would check on those.

Sande Dirks from Madonna has suggested that for the 2016 Health fair, if a current employee misses the registration time for the health fair, to either tell them that they will have to go to Lincoln to have their work done or just tell them no, that they have missed the deadline.  There were individuals this year who either signed up late, or just came on the day of the health and had their blood work done. These individuals were not included in the TSH or PSA tests. New hires after the registration deadline will be handled on a case by case basis.

There was some concern over the number of people who were given the Vitamin D tests. When they were signing people up, were they being asked if the doctors recommended it or if it was just being provided to those who wanted it? There were 32 tests provided and there were 7 that had low levels.

Kerry did mention that she has provided Tad with various emails that she had with Blue Cross Blue Shield regarding the codes for the tests that would be offered.  As of the meeting time, he had not had conversations with them regarding the fees.

Madonna Fit for Work also provided the bill for the 3rd party reviewer.  It took them 6 hours compared to the 4 hours that they were estimating.  The bill is for $390.  However, they did not charge the $175 set up fee.  Marv made a motion to pay the $390, seconded by Linda. Motion carried.  Marv has agreed to pick up the booklets from Madonna so that we can provide the paperwork back to the employees, if they desire to have the information back.  

Gov. Ricketts has decided to continue with the Governor’s Awards.  Application deadline is April 1st. There will be a webinar on April 8th on how to complete the applications. Kerry has agreed to attend the webinar.  She will be making updates to our current application on file to reflect the HRA and subgroup of health fair.  October 20th is when the Awards Ceremony will take place.

June 30th is the deadline for the Growers/Sowers Award. 

The Treasurer’s workshop will be on June 17th.  Tim, Marv and Jenn will work together to get a power point presentation completed to present. Tim suggested that if anyone has ideas to bring them forward to him and he will update the presentation accordingly.  Marv did mention also that he has heard from the Sarpy County Assessor’s office and they are wanting information regarding the program.

Tim has not heard any more regarding the 5k.  However, Public Health Solutions (PHS) has indicated that they would be interested in co-sponsoring a run/walk with Saline County if we were interested.

PHS has provided us a pedometer to try. The group previously mentioned having some interest in purchasing some for employees.  PHS can sell them at $7.50 for the first 100-199 pedometers purchased and then $6 for anything over 200. Linda, Brandi, Kerry and Sharon tried it out. It seemed to work for those who tried them out. However, it was decided not to purchase the pedometers from PHS at this time.


The Cancer Lunch and Learns were discussed.  Tuesday/Thursdays are the best days for the males and Monday/Wednesday are the best dates for the females.  The classes are open to employees, spouses and/or friends. PHS is willing to work with the county as to when/where the classes will be held.  PHS has to have at least 6-8 individuals per class.  They will also provide a meal.  This is also free to the public.  These classes will be worth 50 wellness points.  Classes will be taped.


Jenn and Kory stated that they will need to talk with Alan regarding when to offer the classes for jail employees.  They think afternoons will work best.  They will contact Kerry as to when to set up the classes after their discussion with Alan.


PHS would also like to set up health coaching for the individuals, approximately 30 minutes each. Individuals would need to bring in their blood work and HRA.  This will help provide guidelines when setting up individual goals regarding fitness and nutrition.

The third thing that PHS offers is health screening, but it would be in the fall, possibly in conjunction with the flu shots. They would also be interested in providing a Diabetic Prevention Program (DPP).  It would be a program, focusing on individuals that are pre-diabetic or at high risk of developing diabetes based on their glucose numbers and/or family history.  The participants will meet weekly for 16-18 weeks, then once a month for one year.   Participants weigh in weekly and different topics are addressed. The program focuses on teaching healthier lifestyles to the participants, with the goal for each participant to lose 5-7% of their body fat and increase their activity up to 150 minutes per week. 

Marv informed the group that Kim Plouzek is leaving PHS.  Kerry informed the group that Kim Buser, now works for PHS.  Kerry will inform PHS that Saline County is interested in the all the different programs that they are willing to provide.

Nirma Online classes were discussed. There has been some misassumptions on the classes that were available for points.  It has been reiterated that the only classes worth points are the ones that the wellness committee has chosen quarterly.  The classes that are worth the points are listed in the monthly newsletters.  In the past, the group had chosen 3-5 classes per quarter and they were each worth 25 points.  After discussion, Tim made a motion for the committee to only choose one class per quarter and it would be worth 75 points. This class will be listed in the newsletter. 

Committee went into executive session. 

Committee came out of executive session.

Blue Cross Blue Shield has contacted Kerry and would be interested in offering a program called Every Move at Work; it is a program that would run 12 months for free. It appears to be a program that can be implemented into our wellness program, the county can use it to track an employee’s progress in the current program, track incentives, receive informational material to forward onto employees, etc.  The committee members did not seem too interested in proceeding with the program.

Kerry has ordered a DVD from Chapman Institute. It is one DVD of a series of classes to become certified for being a WorkWell director.  No one has seen the DVD.

Tim gave an update on the vending machine.  The tray he ordered is actually more than he originally estimated based on emails that he has received.  It will be $327 with shipping. Tad made a motion to pay the claim for the new tray for the vending machine, Jenn seconded. Motion carried.  The sheriff’s office is still considering purchasing a new vending machine.

The next challenge will be “Slash the Sodium”.  It is a three week challenge that Madonna Fit for Work has developed.  It will begin on April 1 and run through April 21.  Sheets will need to be turned into Jenn, Kory or Sharon by April 24th.  After discussion, it was decided that we would go with the points that are listed on the actual form, with the exception of the bonus points.  If the participant meets the first week point goals, they will receive 25 points.  If the participant meets the second week point goal, they will receive 30 points. If the participant meets the third week point goal, they will receive 35 points.  Participants who meet all three weeks point goals will earn 90 total points.  If the participant does not meet the three week point goals, they will not receive any points for the challenge. *  Jenn made a motion to follow the point goals on the sheets, seconded by Sharon. Motion carried.

It was decided that beginning May 1st, we would start the 100 Mile in 100 Days challenge. This year it was decided just to give out wellness points as the incentives.  Participants can either walk/run or bike during this challenge.  Walking/Running 1 mile = 1 mile. Biking 2 miles = 1 mile. To meet the challenge criteria, participants must meet the threshold of 100 miles to receive 100 wellness points for the challenge.  Those who attain a goal above 100 miles will receive an additional point for each mile they reach above 100.  For example: a participant reached 121 miles, therefore, the participant would receive 121 points for the challenge.  Tim made a motion, Kory seconded. Motion carried.

Kerry asked if we had ordered a new elliptical for the fitness center.  Yes it has been ordered and received.  Marv then refreshed the group regarding the new rules for the Fitness center which went into effect on March 1st. Kerry will post new rules on the website.

The reasonable alternative standard was briefly discussed, but then it was brought up later during the meeting.

In previous meetings, it was discussed to allow employees to take the IMPACT Survey again in April.  Kerry has gone in and tested it out and feels that it should be ready to be rolled out for the other employees to take it.  She will place the information in the April newsletter.  It has been set up to run from April 1 through April 24th.  It will be worth 500 wellness points. Those who took the IMPACT survey in December will be allowed to receive another 500 points for taking the survey at this time.

There were a number of people in the last Crazy 8 Challenge who doubled their exercise points on the holidays.  It appears that they understood it to be the same instructions for holidays as the yearlong program. However, in the instructions it does state that they would only receive a max of 20 points for exercise.  When Kerry recalculated their points, she removed the extra 20 points from those days.  In doing this, she found that one individual would then drop down below the 1350 point level.  Her question to the group was: do we allow this individual to keep the bonus holiday points or take them away?  After discussion it was decided to allow the individual to keep the points.  In the future, the committee will need to be more conscience in creating the rules to the smaller challenges.  We need to make sure that the rules applied will be consistent between the smaller challenges and the yearlong program.

Sharon presented examples and some envelopes to the group.  She has asked that the envelopes be dispersed to the employees so that people can start putting their medical information in them. Discussion was also held on how sometimes the information on the EOB varies and sometimes we don’t know what they are for. Another concern is that maybe the committee is asking for too much personal medical information.

Kerry informed the group that the question for the April newsletter is: How long should you warm up before a work out and cool down?  Answer is: 5-10 minutes.

The committee was reminded that on April 16th at 5:30 p.m. there will be an Asthma presentation. The presenters will be providing food for the meeting.  This will be worth 25 wellness points.  Linda has also emailed Stacey Brandt regarding a class in May and is still waiting to hear back from her.

Kerry presented information from the 2014 wellness booklets totals.  There were 32 packets turned in. All participants, except one reached at least the 3000 point threshold. There were 9 participants who made the maximum of 8000 point threshold.  Madonna calculated a total of 45,800 points earned.  1,800 points were total points from the risk factors changed; 24,600 from the health outcomes and 19,400 points for exams.


Now that the points have been calculated we will need to go back through the booklets to see if the individuals have gone into a different category than they were thinking they would fall into.  We will also have to find out which incentive that they want and get those purchased prior to the Employee recognition program on April 10th.  


Marv stated that there have been concerns about allowing the employees to be recognized for the wellness program.  It was his thoughts to present the 9 individuals who made the 8000 points a certificate of recognition.  The rest of the group who participated and reached certain goals then would be recognized by having the individuals stand up.


There was a question brought up regarding the people who have requested a ½ day off or 1 day off as their incentive.  After some discussion with Tim and Marv, it was determined that the pay for the time off would come out of the individual’s office’s budget.  Tim also made the statement that this time off would not expire, if the individual could not take it within the first year, that it would carry over into other years until it is used.  Tim suggested that they should place an item on the County Board agenda regarding the possibility of employees taking off time for “wellness hours”.  That would then allow the officials to have input on the issue.


Regarding the 2015 wellness program, Madonna Fit for Work had provided their recommendations regarding the points.  They recommend that we have more high risk health factor categories compared to what we currently have.  They also recommend increasing the points from one risk to another.  Their final recommendation would be to provide more points for employees who participate and complete the multi-week health challenges.  


There have been questions brought up that the committee felt that needed to be addressed for 2015 program. There have been questions on whether we would allow points for community service or donations to other entities other than Saline County.  Can points be earned for not using sick time? Consensus of the group was that we would not allow points.  Another question was what if an employee is pregnant when we do the waist measurements? It was suggested to use their previous year’s waist measurement. Burdensomeness of keeping track of points.  Do we allow exercise points during the work day?  After much discussion, it was decided that that committee needs to provide a supplemental document to reiterate what exercise is and what it is not.  As for changing points for the exercise, it was decided to wait until the 2016 wellness program.


The NIRMA online classes were discussed.  As we have been offering the classes for some time now, we are beginning to run into repeating classes being offered under the health and wellness category.  Earlier in the meeting, it was decided to only offer 1 class per quarter and make that class worth 75 points. In order to receive the points, it must be the class that the wellness committee has designated in the newsletter.  Kory made a motion to choose the class Understanding Mental Illness under law enforcement for 75 points, seconded by Brandi.  Motion carried.

Kerry asked if we needed to set anything regarding the Reasonable Alternative Standard.  This was tabled to the next meeting

Kerry presented information that she heard during the Next Step program, which was a WorkWell webinar.  Rebecca Kelly talked about how to use the data collected from your wellness programs to implement changes in your program to move forward.  WorkWell has informed Kerry that they would be interested and available to assist us in helping us make changes in our program to move forward from here, such as setting up challenges and setting up speakers.

Kerry informed the group of various upcoming wellness webinars/seminars.  If anyone is interested, please let her know and she will sign you up.

Marv let Kerry know that they would like her to come up with something to place in the newspapers, websites, etc.  The ad will be placed in the paper on April 8 and 15th. Deadline for applications will need to be in the Clerk’s office by 5 pm on April 23rd.  Kerry stated that since she was not in executive session, she was unsure of exactly what the committee was looking for so it would be advisable that someone else address this issue.


The next meeting is scheduled for April 27 at 7 a.m. in the assembly room.  

There being no further business meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Brandi Kelly

Secretary

*Kerry was not able to reach Madonna to make changes to the Slash the Sodium Challenge so the following changes were addressed in the newsletter:  If you reach the goal of 25 points the first week, you will receive 25 wellness points.  If you reach the goal of 30 points the second week, you will receive 30 wellness points and if you reach the goal of 35 points the final week, you receive 35 wellness points.  You must reach the goal each week to receive that week’s wellness points.  Therefore, you can earn a total of 90 wellness points on this challenge.  In addition, no bonus points, as indicated on the challenge, will be given.   

